PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, June 23, 2009

Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, June 23, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m., and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Chairman Quintal read aloud a Resolution from the Board of Selectmen honoring Plymouth resident Antonio “Tom” Ruggiero, who served in the United States Army Rangers Battalion during World War II and took part in the Normandy invasion of June 6, 1944, known to many as “D-Day.”
Town Manager’s Report

Veolia Agreement / Amended Contract – Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi reported that the Town reached an agreement with Veolia Water North America regarding amendments to the contract for the operation and maintenance of the Wastewater Treatment Plant.   Ms. Arrighi provided a brief history of the amendment negotiations which began after Veolia ceased accepting septage from pumping contractors with vehicles not properly equipped with filters.  The agreement reached between the Town and Veolia, she explained, is one that is mutually beneficial, providing the Town with a guaranteed $20,000/month minimum payment and 40% of the excess revenue from fees (remaining after the $20,000), minus some allowable expenses.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve and sign the amended contract between the Town and Veolia Water North America.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Nelson Park Restrooms – In response to a question posed during the previous Selectmen’s meeting, Ms. Arrighi noted that Carmen Sweeney is the contractor responsible for the concession stand and bathrooms at Nelson Park.  Until the school year ends, she said, the restrooms are only open on the weekends, but, as of June 23, 2009, they will be open daily from 9 a.m. to 5 p.m. until the end of the summer.

Accomplishments – Ms. Arrighi was pleased to announce that the Town’s Conservation Agent, Elizabeth Sullivan, and Conservation Commission member Gerre Hooker have successfully completed the Massachusetts Association of Conservation Commissions Fundamentals for Conservation Commissioners training course, an eight-unit course that covers the responsibilities of administering the Wetlands Protection Act and open space planning.

Licenses

Change of Manager (Liquor)

· 180 Water Street Corp., d/b/a Radisson Hotel Plymouth Harbor (180 Water Street) requested a Change of Manager from Edward Goodwin to David J. D’Arcy.  Background check shows no basis for denial.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a Change of Manager (as outlined above) for 180 Water Street Corporation.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Plymouth Country Club (221 Warren Avenue) requests a Change of Manager from Kenneth Kupferberg to Jo-Anne Abad.  Background check shows no basis for denial.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a Change of Manager (as outlined above) for Plymouth Country Club.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine & Malt License
· Our House Services (40 Russell Street, Phillipe Ducrot) requested four (4) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for wine tasting dinners to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on the dates listed below.  Liquor liability is in place.  

June 27, July 25, August 1, and August 8, 2009.  
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve four (4) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) for Our House Services / Phillipe Ducrot.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Keno

· Manomet Liquors, 2298 State Road
The Board acknowledged that the Massachusetts State Lottery Commission will approve a Keno License for the above establishment, unless the Board objects.  If the Board objects, it must claim its right to a hearing before the MSLC within 21 days of receipt of notification.
Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes / March 17, 2009 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes of the March 17, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 3-0-2, with abstentions from Selectman Mahoney (as he was not at the March 17, 2009 meeting) and Selectman Hallisey (as he was not a member of the Board at the time of the March 17, 2009 meeting).  
Meeting Minutes / March 24, 2009 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes of the March 24, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 4-0-1, with an abstention from Selectman Hallisey (as he was not a member of the Board at the time of the March 24, 2009 meeting).  

General Obligation State Aid Anticipation Note – The Board voted to approve the sale of a $500,000 2.00 percent General Obligation State Aid Anticipation Note (the "Note") of the town dated June 26, 2009, and payable December 16, 2009, to Eastern Bank at par and accrued interest, if any, plus a premium of $l,076.67.

The Board further voted that in connection with the marketing and sale of the Note, the preparation and distribution of a Notice of Sale and Preliminary Official Statement dated June 10, 2009, and a final Official Statement dated June 15, 2009, each in such form as may be approved by the Town Treasurer, be and hereby are ratified, confirmed, approved and adopted.

The Board further voted that the consent to the financial advisor bidding for the Note, as executed prior to the bidding for the Note, is hereby confirmed.

The Board further voted that the Town Treasurer and the Board of Selectmen be, and hereby are, authorized to execute and deliver a material events disclosure undertaking in compliance with SEC Rule 15c2-12 in such form as may be approved by bond counsel to the Town, which undertaking shall be incorporated by reference in the Note for the benefit of the holders of the Note from time to time.
The Board further voted that that each member of the Board of Selectmen, the Town Clerk and the Town Treasurer be and hereby are, authorized to take any and all such actions, and execute and deliver such certificates, receipts or other documents as may be determined by them, or any of them, to be necessary or convenient to carry into effect the provisions of the foregoing votes.

Drainage Easement – The Board approved and executed the Acceptance of Deed of Easement granted by Joshua M. and Sarah M. Bows to the Town of Plymouth for the purposes of a drainage easement at property identified as 292 Summer Street, Plat 100, Lots 38A-2 and Lots 38A-4, as recommended by the Engineering Department.
Donation – The Board accepted with gratitude a donation of two (2) specialized Rockhopper Expert Bicycles valued at $2,200.00 from Seth Lawrence of Serious Cycles to the Plymouth Police Department, for use within the Bicycle Patrol Unit.

Liquor Regulations – The Board amended the Town’s Liquor Regulations to include the following language, as detailed below, in an effort to keep the regulations consistent with the Town of Plymouth Charter Bylaws:

Section 2.7 Certain Practices Prohibited

(G)
The consumption of alcoholic beverages is prohibited upon any Town-owned public park or playground.

Transfer of Footbridge License Agreement – The Board approved and executed the transfer of a License Agreement between the Town of Plymouth (the licensor) and Joel Harris Finley (the licensee) for the construction of a private footbridge across the Eel River connecting the licensee’s property at 116 Warren Avenue to Plymouth Long Beach to a new licensee, Michael & Debra DiTullio. 

[Note: Mr. and Mrs. DiTullio are under agreement with Mr. Finley to purchase 116 Warren Avenue.  The license term remains at 15 years from the date of its initial execution between the Town and Mr. Finley.  Mr. Finley has paid for the license fee for the full term of the 15-year license; when the term of the license expires in 2024, the holder of the license must come before the Selectmen to seek approval for an extension of the agreement.]  
License Agreement for Eel River Footbridge – The Board signed and executed a License Agreement between the Town of Plymouth (the licensor) and GOSCON Inc. (the licensee) related to the construction of a private footbridge across the Eel River connecting the licensee’s property at 126 and 128 Warren Avenue to Plymouth Long Beach.   

Retirement Benefits Document – The Board approved the Retirement Benefits, Eligibility Standards and Contribution Percentages for Health and Dental Insurance document.  

[Note: This document provides an explanation of current benefits provided to retirees, and it has been reviewed by the Retirement Board, Insurance Advisory Committee, and Plymouth Retired Employee Association.  This document shows the Town’s current insurance rates, as well as a copy of the Home Rule Petition which outlines the determination of contribution percentages.]

Sworn Weighers – The Board appointed the following employees of P.A. Landers’ Plymouth facility as additional sworn weighers for 2009:

· Peter Kelley
33 Benson Street, Whitman, MA 02382

· Clarke Phillips
56 Temple Road, Marshfield, MA 02050

Open Space and Recreation Plan – The Board approved and adopted the 2009 Updated Open Space and Recreation Plan, as presented and recommended by the Department of Planning & Development. 

Acquisition of Lot 104, Map 98 – The Board approved and executed the Acceptance of Deed from David M. Crawley, Jr. and Peter A. Crawley, Co-Trustees of Yelwarck Trust for Lot 104 on Assessor’s Map 98, as approved via Article 13C of the Special Town Meeting of April 4, 2009.

Acquisition of Lot 105, Map 98 – The Board approved and executed the Acceptance of Deed from Hobbs Cove Limited Partnership for Lot 105 on Assessor’s Map 98, as approved via Article 13C of the Special Town Meeting of April 4, 2009.

Public Comment

Kenneth Tavares and Jeffrey Metcalfe spoke to the Board on behalf of July 4 Plymouth, Incorporated, the non-profit volunteer organization responsible for producing the July 4th parade festivities and fireworks display.   

Mr. Tavares sought to address questions that were raised at a recent Selectmen’s meeting with regard to the cancellation of the 2009 parade.  He provided a history on the volunteer-based organization, which, he said, was founded in 1981 because the Town could no longer underwrite the expense of the annual July 4th fireworks display.   Mr. Tavares explained the reasons and timing behind the cancellation of the 2009 parade, noting fundraising shortfalls (due to the economic downturn) and the Town’s inability to absorb DPW and Police details as major factors behind the difficult decision to cancel.   At this time, he said, July 4 Plymouth, Inc. still must raise another $6,500 in order to fund the fireworks display, and he provided the public with the address to which tax-deductible donations can be sent (July 4 Plymouth, Inc., P.O. Box 1776, 02362).
Mr. Metcalfe provided further information about the fireworks display and local business efforts to raise funds for the event. 
In response to a question from Chairman Quintal, Mr. Tavares explained that the committee was forced to cancel the parade this year at such a late date due to the late-hour loss of a substantial contribution.   
Public Hearing: Alteration of Premises – Annual All Alcohol Club License
Chairman Quintal opened a hearing to consider the application for an Alteration of Premises from Plymouth Country Club, Incorporated d/b/a Plymouth Country Club, 221 Warren Avenue, holder of an Annual All Alcohol Club License, Joanne Abad as Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws, and those wishing to be heard upon the matter were encouraged to attend.  
William Kelley, president of Plymouth Country Club’s board of directors, addressed the Board on behalf of the license application.  Mr. Kelley outlined the Club’s request to add the service of alcoholic beverages on the grounds of the golf course to its licensed premises.   This measure would allow the Country Club to compete with other local courses and help the Club’s TIPS-certified staff to more closely monitor the consumption of alcohol on its course, he explained.

Seeing no questions for the applicant from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to comment from those who were in favor of the license application.  No citizens came forth to address the Board.  Chairman Quintal then opened the hearing to public comment from those who were opposed the license application.

John Andosca of Doten Road spoke against allowing the service of alcoholic beverages on the grounds of the golf course, noting that his property borders the fairway of one of the course holes.   Mr. Andosca questioned the ability of the Country Club’s staff to monitor excessive consumption and inappropriate behavior within the uncontrolled environment of the course.

Jim Tribble, a former member of the Country Club’s board of directors, noted that his property is adjacent to the golf course.   He stated his belief that golf and alcohol do not mix, and he questioned whether such an Alteration of Premises could legally be allowed on a course that falls within an R-40 residential zone.   With golf carts serving as “portable bars,” Mr. Tribble said, the inability of staff to monitor consumption along the course will make a mockery of the licensing process.
Chairman Quintal explained that the Town has allowed similar alterations of premises for several other area courses, because State law now allows the sale of alcoholic beverages on the grounds of golf courses.   Vice Chairman Malaguti added that, though the State’s Alcoholic Beverage Control Commission (“ABCC”) could easily overturn the Board’s decision to deny the alteration, the Board can certainly take action if there are any allegations of improper conduct as a result of the license change. 

Seeing no further comment, Chairman Quintal closed the hearing and awaited a motion of the Board.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve an Alteration of Premises (as outlined in the license application) for Plymouth Country Club, Incorporated.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Committee Appointments – Uncontested Seats
Vice Chairman Malaguti asked that committee appointees stand and be recognized as the Board listed those citizens who were unopposed in their application to serve on Town committees.   On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board appointed the following list of committee applicants for the terms specified.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
(continued on next page)

1749 Courthouse: 5 seats available and 2 applicants

Jessica E. Connelly

incumbent for re-appointment 
three year term, exp. 6/30/12

Christine Cook


incumbent for re-appointment
two year term, exp. 6/30/11

Affordable Housing Trust: 2 seats available and 2 applicants

Joanne Duffy


incumbent for re-appointment 
three year term, exp. 6/30/12

Attorney seat 
Michael Vernazzaro

incumbent for re-appointment 
three year term, exp. 6/30/12





Banker seat

Board of Health: 2 seats available and 2 applicants

Robert Nahill, M.D.

new applicant


three year term, exp. 6/30/12

Paul E. Santos


incumbent for re-appointment
three year term, exp. 6/30/12

Building Committee: 3 Seats available and 3 applicants

Christy J. Murphy

incumbent for re-appointment
three year term, exp. 6/30/12

David B. Peck


incumbent for re-appointment
three year term, exp. 6/30/12





Architect seat

Jason P. Silva


incumbent for re-appointment
three year term, exp. 6/30/12

Council on Aging: 3 seats available and 1 applicant

Raquel Mullaney

incumbent for re-appointment
three year term, exp. 6/30/12

Cultural Council: 12 seats available and 1 applicant

Caroline Chapin

new applicant


three year term, exp. 6/30/12

Design Review Board: 4 seats available and 3 applicants

Ted Curtin


incumbent for re-appointment
two year term, exp. 6/30/11





Pilgrim Society seat
Jason Herzog


incumbent for re-appointment
two year term, exp. 6/30/11





Architect seat
Joseph Marshall III

incumbent for re-appointment
three year term, exp. 6/30/12





At-large seat
Harbor Committee: 8 seats available and 5 applicants
Putnam Burns


incumbent for re-appointment
three year term, exp. 6/30/12





At-large seat

Phil Chandler


new applicant


three year term, exp. 6/30/12





Yacht Club member
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David Clark


new applicant


three year term, exp. 6/30/12





At-large seat

Don Gourley


incumbent for re-appointment
three year term, exp. 6/30/12





At-large seat

Al Saunders


incumbent for re-appointment
two year term, exp. 6/30/11





Chamber of Commerce member

Historic District Commission: 3 seats available and 2 applicants

Robert Fournier


incumbent for re-appointment
three year term, exp. 6/30/12





Architect designee
Anne M. Lane


incumbent for re-appointment
three year term, exp. 6/30/12





Historian seat

Nuclear Matters Committee: 7 seats available and 6 applicants
Jeff Berger


incumbent for re-appointment
two year term, exp. 6/30/11

Richard Grassie


incumbent for re-appointment
two year term, exp. 6/30/11

Douglas O’Roak

new applicant


one year term, exp. 6/30/10

Rich Rothstein


incumbent for re-appointment
three year term, exp. 6/30/12

George W. Siple

new applicant


one year term, exp. 6/30/10

Paul D. Smith


incumbent for re-appointment
three year term, exp. 6/30/12

Open Space Committee: 1 seat avilable and 1 applicant
Lois Post


incumbent for re-appointment
three year term, exp. 6/30/12

Tidal Beaches Advisory: 8 Seats available and 6 applicants

Robert F. DeMarzo

incumbent for re-appointment
two year term, exp. 6/30/11





Property Owner seat
Peter B. Denehy

incumbent for re-appointment
two year term, exp. 6/30/11

Richard Diozzi


incumbent for re-appointment
three year term, exp. 6/30/12

Stephanie A. Fugazzi

incumbent for re-appointment
three year term, exp. 6/30/12

Rose Marie McKay

incumbent for re-appointment
two year term, exp. 6/30/11

Anthony L. Shepherd

incumbent for re-appointment
three year term, exp. 6/30/12

Committee Interviews for Contested Seats

Conservation Commission

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would choose three (3) citizens to serve on the Conservation Commission for terms of three years in length, each (all expiring June 30, 2012).  There were four (4) applicants.  Chairman Quintal invited the following applicants to appear before the Board, one-by-one, for a brief interview.  Each applicant was given the opportunity to introduce him/herself and to answer questions posed by the Board.  

James H. Aimone

12 Entrance Road


new applicant

Samuel B. Bartlett

226 Warren Avenue


new applicant

David B. Foster

141 Ellisville Road


incumbent

Brooke Monroe

310 Sandwich Street 


incumbent

During the interview session, Samuel Bartlett withdrew his application as a candidate for the Commission, noting that he did not wish to compete against his friend, Mr. Aimone, nor compete against the two incumbents who, in his opinion, have served the Commission well. 

Members of the Board thanked Mr. Bartlett and all of the applicants for their willingness to serve.   On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to appoint the following citizens to serve on the Conservation Commission, for the term specified.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Term 1 – Expires June 30, 2012
James H. Aimone
(five votes)
Term 2 – Expires June 30, 2012
David B. Foster
(five votes)
Term 3 – Expires June 30, 2002
Brooke Monroe
(five votes)
Chairman Quintal then called for a five minute break.  
Following the break, Vice Chairman Malaguti reconvened the meeting and presided over the candidate interviews for the Visitor Services Board (“VSB”).   Chairman Quintal did not participate in this portion of the meeting.

Visitor Services Board

Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that the Board would choose one citizen to serve on the Visitor Services Board for a three year term, to expire June 30, 2012.  There were three (3) applicants.  Vice Chairman Malaguti invited the following applicants to appear before the Board, one-by-one, for a brief interview.  Each applicant was given the opportunity to introduce him/herself and to answer questions posed by the Board.  

Sharon Hanley-DeCoste
91 Warren Avenue


incumbent

Patrice V. Hatcher

33 Boot Pond Road 


new applicant

James “Jay” Kimball

57 River Street


new applicant

Mr. Kimball questioned why only one seat—not two—was available on the VSB, when it was his expectation that Chairman Quintal was going to relinquish his seat on the committee.   Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that Mr. Quintal’s decision to remain on the VSB would not be debated during the candidate interviews.   Mr. Kimball stated that it was not his intention to compete against VSB incumbent Sharon Hanley-DeCoste, and he withdrew his candidacy for the open seat. 
By unanimous vote, the Board appointed the following citizen to serve on the Visitor Services Board, for the term specified.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Term 1 – Expires June 30, 2012
Sharon Hanley-DeCoste
(four votes)
Chairman Quintal returned to the meeting at this time and presided over the remaining committee interviews.  
Airport Commission

Chairman Quintal explained that the Board would choose two (2) citizens to serve on the Airport Commission for terms of three years in length, each (both expiring June 30, 2012).  There were eleven (11) applicants.  The following applicants were invited to appear before the Board, one-by-one, for a brief interview.  Each applicant was given the opportunity to introduce himself and to answer questions posed by the Board. 
William D. Burke

135 Pilgrim Trail 


incumbent

Wayne Dickson

1 Tobi Circle



new applicant

Thomas W. Hurley

109 North Triangle Drive

new applicant

Kenneth Laytin

56 South Meadow Road

new applicant

Jeffrey M. Metcalfe

44 Jan Marie Drive


new applicant

Walter E. Morrison, Jr.
780 Long Pond Road


incumbent

James P. Simpson

196 Black Cat Road


new applicant

Thomas F. Somerville

14 Marscot Way


new applicant

Glen Taylor


125 South Meadow Road

new applicant

Henry C. Wiltshire, Jr.
108 Nicks Rock Road


new applicant

Chairman Quintal noted that an eleventh applicant, Anthony Caruso of 6 Fulton Street, was out-of-town on business and could not attend the meeting.  Several applicants noted that they respected the service of incumbent commissioners Walter Morrison and William Burke and, as such, they did not wish to compete against them if it meant displacing them from re-appointment to the Commission. 
Selectman Mahoney made a motion to add two new seats to the Airport Commission (bringing the number of commissioners from five to seven) – one for a one-year term, and one for a three-year term, so that term expirations will be appropriately staggered.  Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion.  

The Board discussed the addition of two seats to the Commission.  Consensus was reached that a seven-member Airport Commission was reasonable and would allow for new voices while maintaining those members who have served the Airport well for so many years.   Members of the Board expressed appreciation for all of the applicants who came forward with a willingness to serve and encouraged those who were not chosen to consider service on other Town committees.

On the motion made by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to add two (2) seats to the Airport Commission, bringing the total number of Commissioners from five (5) to seven (7).   Voted 5-0-0, approved. 
On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to re-appoint William D. Burke and Walter E. Morrison, Jr. to the Airport Commission, for terms of three years, each (expiring June 30, 2012).   Voted 4-1-0, approved, with Selectman Hallisey casting the opposing vote.
Term 1 – Expires June 30, 2012
William D. Burke
   (four votes)
Term 2 – Expires June 30, 2012
Walter E. Morrison, Jr.  (four votes)
Chairman Quintal then read the list of remaining candidates and asked the Board to cast votes for those they wished to appoint to the two new seats created for the Commission.  With three votes cast by Chairman Quintal, Selectman Machado, and Selectman Hallisey, Kenneth Laytin was appointed to a three-year term on the Airport Commission (term expiring June 30, 2012).   For a one-year term (expiring June 30, 2010), Anthony Caruso was appointed with three votes cast by Chairman Quintal, Selectman Machado, and Selectman Hallisey.
Term 3 – Expires June 30, 2012
Kenneth Laytin
(three votes)
Term 4 – Expires June 30, 2010
Anthony Caruso
(three votes)
Community Preservation Committee

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would choose two (2) citizens to serve on the Community Preservation Committee for terms of three years in length, each (all expiring June 30, 2012).  There were three (3) applicants.  Chairman Quintal invited the following applicants to appear before the Board, one-by-one, for a brief interview.  Each applicant was given the opportunity to introduce himself and to answer questions posed by the Board.  

Allen Hemberger

30 Holmes Road


incumbent

William Keohan

19 Fremont Street


incumbent

Douglas O’Roak

76 Dorothy Drive


new applicant

Chairman Quintal read the names of the candidates and members of the Board cast votes for those candidates they wished to appoint.  By unanimous vote, the Board re-appointed Allen Hemberger and William Keohan to serve upon the Community Preservation Committee for terms of three years, each (both terms expiring on June 30, 2012).

Term 1 – Expires June 30, 2012
Allen Hemberger
(five votes)
Term 2 – Expires June 30, 2012
William Keohan
(five votes)
Energy Committee

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would choose three (3) citizens to serve on the Energy Committee for terms of three years in length, each (all expiring June 30, 2012).  There were four (4) applicants.  Chairman Quintal invited the following applicants to appear before the Board, one-by-one, for a brief interview.  Each applicant was given the opportunity to introduce him/herself and to answer questions posed by the Board.  

Rose H. Forbes

54 Pawtuxet Road


incumbent
Betsy Hall


43 West Long Pond Road

new applicant

Anne M. Lynch

6 Grey Shale



new applicant 


Robert Simcik


18 Great Wind Drive


incumbent
Chairman Quintal read the names of the candidates and members of the Board cast votes for those candidates they wished to appoint.   By majority vote, the Board appointed the following citizens to serve on the Energy Committee:
Term 1 – Expires June 30, 2012
Rose H. Forbes
(five votes)

Term 2 – Expires June 30, 2012
Betsy Hall

(three votes)

Term 3 – Expires June 30, 2012
Robert Simcik

(four votes)
Zoning Board of Appeals

Chairman Quintal explained that the Board would choose three (3) citizens to serve on the Zoning Board of Appeals (“ZBA”) for two terms of three years in length, each (expiring June 30, 2012) and one alternate seat term of one year in length (expiring June 30, 2010).  There were three (3) applicants.  Chairman Quintal invited the following applicants to appear before the Board, one-by-one, for a brief interview.  Each applicant was given the opportunity to introduce himself and to answer questions posed by the Board.
Peter Connor


154 Micajah Pond Road
incumbent

Edward S. Conroy

26 Shoreline Way

incumbent alternate member

Walter Kelley


5 Cordage Terrace

new applicant

During the interviews, Selectman Mahoney referenced the Board’s previous request that ZBA meetings be televised.  Mr. Connor explained the difficulties that PACTV would have in taping ZBA meetings on a regular basis, due to inconsistencies in the availability of the meeting room in which the cameras are installed.  Mr. Connor also noted Town Counsel’s opinion that a thorough set of meeting minutes would be sufficient, rendering weekly broadcasts unnecessary.
Based on the apparent consensus of the Board, Ms. Arrighi affirmed that she would speak with representatives from PACTV and make arrangements for weekly broadcasts of ZBA meetings.
Chairman Quintal read the names of the candidates and members of the Board cast votes for those candidates they wished to appoint.   By majority vote, the Board appointed the following citizens to serve on the Zoning Board of Appeals:

Term 1 – Expires June 30, 2012
Peter Connor

(four votes)

Term 2 – Expires June 30, 2012
Edward Conroy
(five votes)

Term 3 – Expires June 30, 2010
Walter Kelley

(five votes)
*Alternate Seat
Chairman Quintal called for a five minute break to prepare for the next presentation.
Plymouth Energy 2020 Framework Report

Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting, and Ms. Arrighi introduced Scott Ridley of Ridley & Associates, the consulting firm procured to assist the Town with its goal of attaining 100% of its municipal electric supply from renewable sources by the year 2020.  

Mr. Ridley commended the members of Plymouth’s Energy Committee for their work on the Plymouth 2020 Energy Plan and their efforts to assist with gathering data relative to the Town’s energy goals.  He provided a presentation to the Board on the Town’s energy initiatives and the framework via which the Town can work towards achieving its goals.  

Mr. Ridley outlined the Town’s current municipal electricity use and discussed the three-phase framework through which the Town can become eligible for the State’s Green Communities Program and work towards its 2020 goals of renewable sustainability, emissions reduction, and costs savings.  The planning and implementation phase, he said, starts with energy efficiency, first, and is then followed by vehicle fuel efficiency, advancement of wind development, encouragement of solar photovoltaic systems, and the establishment of an internal energy structure.

Mr. Ridley discussed the results of the energy audits he performed on the Town’s municipal facilities, focusing specifically on the Plymouth Public Library at South Street.   The Library was one of the Town’s biggest users of electricity, he said, until it was discovered that the heating and cooling systems were working against each other.  Improvements were made to correct the problem, Mr. Ridley noted, which resulted in rebates from NSTAR and significant cost savings for the Town.  He touched briefly upon further efforts made by the Town to upgrade other municipal structures, equipment, and vehicles.
Mr. Ridley’s presentation turned to wind resources in Massachusetts, which, he said, are attractive to wind power developers.   He discussed the wind resources in Plymouth and listed the projects initiated by the Town’s Energy Committee, including the wind turbine proposed for the Town’s wastewater treatment plant site.  The Town’s bylaws are currently consistent with the State’s Green Communities Program, he said, but some minor adjustments may need to be made in order to accommodate the specific turbine sizes the Town seeks to construct. 
In addition to wind power, Mr. Ridley explained, there are several opportunities where the Town may be able to take advantage of solar power through the installation of photovoltaic panels.  Roof space throughout the Town’s municipal buildings, as well as “brightfields” at open spaces like the landfills in Manomet and Cedarville, could provide the Town with the ability to save—and, perhaps, generate—money through the use of these solar panels.

Mr. Ridley talked about the importance of participation, communication, and education with regards to the Town’s energy initiatives, as well as the need for clearly outlined strategies and timelines associated with the Town’s goals.  He outlined an organizational chart through which the Board can plan and implement its energy efficient policy, and he discussed specific goals and associated target dates within the Energy Framework.  Mr. Ridley noted the goals within the framework that have already been achieved and the progress being made towards meeting the Green Communities Program eligibility criteria.  The Town, he commented, has reached an estimated savings of $118,826, annually, through the efficiencies it has adopted thus far. 

Mr. Ridley fielded some brief comments and questions from the Board prior to the close of his presentation.  
Old Business Letters New Business

Old Business

No Turn on Red Signs – Selectman Machado noted several complaints he received from citizens about the installation of “No Turn on Red” signs at various signaled intersections within the downtown area.   He expressed concern about the traffic backup that may be caused by the prohibition of a right turn on red.  Ms. Arrighi stated that she would speak with Selectman Machado about the complaints he has received and investigate the reasons behind the installation of the signs.

Advisory & Finance Committee Reserve Fund – Selectman Machado inquired about the reduction in the Advisory & Finance Committee’s (“FinCom”) Reserve Fund, noting his belief that $125,000 may not be a proper cushion in the event deeper cuts to State Aid are forthcoming.   Ms. Arrighi explained that staff would have to go back to Town Meeting to request changes to the FinCom Reserve Fund.
Letters

Plymouth Beach – Selectman Machado read aloud an anonymous letter he received in which a resident expressed frustration over parking at Plymouth Beach and the restrictions at Long Beach due to endangered species regulations.  He noted that he would forward the letter to the Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee for review.  

New Business

Plymouth North High School Baseball Team – Selectman Mahoney commended the Plymouth North High School Baseball Team for another extraordinary season in which they reached the State Champion finals (making this the second year in a row).

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 10:40 p.m.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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